

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

October 15, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, October 15, 2024, in the Courtroom at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also attending were Attorney David Lett and Deputy Auditors Melissa Cooper and Teresa Wininger.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 9:00 am.  The minutes from the regular meeting of October 1, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: 911 GRANT


Mr. Shawn Scott, GIS Consultant with WTH Technology and Martin County’s service manager for mapping, came before the Commissioners to ask for approval to assist the Martin County Sheriff’s Department in applying for a grant from Indiana Geographic Information Office.  The grant opened yesterday for applications with an award up to $30,000 with zero county match.  Mr. Scott stated the grant would provide for getting addresses, centerlines, and roads to a national standard.  
Attorney David Lett asked if the grant provided for updates for just the city and towns, or throughout the entire county, to which Mr. Scott replied the grant would provide for updates throughout the entire county.  Mr. Scott stated addresses will not change; the house or structure would be assigned a GPS location so when 911 is called the call is routed to the correct 911 dispatch center.  Attorney Lett stated he had reviewed the contract and has no legal objection.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the grant contract, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: MARTIN COUNTY CANCER PATIENT SERVICES STORAGE SPACE


Martin County Cancer Patient Services President Rheadawn Street came before the Commissioners to request a room for storage of patient supplies.  President George asked if it would need to be climate controlled to which Ms. Street responded it would because the meal replacement drinks should not be frozen.  Commissioner Roush asked if there might be room at the health department to which President George stated they can check with the health department to see if there is a 10x10 space available and will get back with Ms. Street in the next few weeks.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Administrative Assistant Theresa Ray stated the department is currently accepting the annual bids and will be opening those in the first or second week of November.  Ms. Ray stated they are accepting applications for a mechanic and an operator.  Ms. Ray stated all equipment is operational.  Mr. Walt Waggoner asked how many operators are in the department, to which Ms. Ray stated there are ten.  President George stated years ago there were eighteen operators.

RE: VSO UPDATES


Veterans Service Officer Ryan Persinger stated in September there were fourteen new veterans who came into the office to start claims.  VSO Persinger stated he is currently working on over thirty claims for veterans.  VSO Persinger stated the van was used three times last month.  
VSO Persinger stated he attended district training last month. VSO Persinger stated there will be a bean dinner held on Friday, October 18th at the American Legion in Loogootee for all Veterans.  VSO Persinger stated dinner will be served at 12:30 pm.  At 2:00 pm District Service Officer Kevin Hinton will speak followed by Disabled Veterans Service Officer Todd Bowman, ending with speaker Jonathan Cropp.  VSO Persinger stated all Veterans are encouraged to attend, especially Veterans with questions.  VSO Persinger stated pendants will be given to all Veterans who attend the event.
RE: BURN BAN

EMA Director Monty Wolf stated there are very dry conditions and caution should be used around any type of fire.  Director Wolf stated he has spoken to a couple of fire departments in the County, and they were in favor of another burn ban.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to enact a burn ban for Martin County, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  
Taxpayer Walt Waggoner expressed concerns regarding out of county hunters having fires on their property who may not be aware of the burn ban.  President George stated the burn ban should be sent to everyone that we can, to which Auditor Michelle Norris stated via Zoom she will send out to media contacts along with posting on Facebook and on the website.  EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated it will be posted on the State website today.  
RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES


Attorney Lett stated there was a meeting held with Walker-Hughes to talking about reviewing the County employee benefit program.  Attorney Lett stated an outside review of the program will benefit the County and as part of that an agreement is needed to share confidential information.  Attorney Lett stated there is no fee, it is just a commitment and an agreement for privacy.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to proceed with the business associate contract with Walker-Hughes, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  

Attorney Lett presented an updated septic system ordinance for the County, the current ordinance needs to be updated.  Attorney Lett stated he prepared the ordinance in conjunction with the Health Department and sanitarian.  Attorney Lett stated he was contacted by Commissioner Roush regarding the need to implement a building permit ordinance.  Commissioner Roush stated a building permit ordinance is needed so the Assessor’s office knows to reassess the property for tax purposes, there would be no fee for the permit just paperwork.  Commissioner Roush proposed that if a permit is not applied for a fee would be imposed when the new construction is found.  
Commissioner Roush stated there are new structures which are not being taxed for three to four years due to the reassessment cycle and the County is missing out on the taxes.  Surveyor Hoffman stated he will do a survey of a property and find a three hundred-thousand-dollar house in the middle of nowhere which has not been reported to the Assessor.  Attorney Lett asked the Commissioners if they would like him to prepare a building ordinance for review.  The Commissioners agreed to have Attorney Lett prepare the ordinance to decide at that point. 

President George stated he would like to look over the septic ordinance again and asked Attorney Lett if there were restrictions on who could put in a septic system.  Attorney Lett stated there are no restrictions on who could put in the septic system but there is a requirement on whoever is doing the installation to have insurance.  Attorney Lett stated the Health Department would establish fees for septic permits.  Commissioner Roush asked if the ordinance would allow for a homeowner to install their own septic system to which Attorney Lett stated someone could still install their own system and would still be held to the State published standards.  Attorney Lett stated there is a state statute on installation of septic systems and this ordinance does not supersede the State statute or require more than the State requires, it localizes the standards. 
Commissioner Roush asked why insurance is needed if someone were installing their own septic system.  President George stated the homeowner’s insurance would be the insurance required if someone were installing themselves.  Attorney Lett stated he will review the State statute for the requirements, the installer has an obligation if something were to go wrong and the adjoining landowners have a problem as a result, there would have to be insurance coverage there.  Attorney Lett stated he will review the statute and come back to the Commissioners.
RE: AMBULANCE GRANT


President George asked the Auditor’s office if information was received from Ambulance Director Osborn regarding the ambulance grant.  Commissioner Roush stated the ambulance department received a $20,000 grant from the Martin County Community Foundation for a patient load system and additional funds are needed to complete the purchase; the Council recommended at their last meeting to use ARPA funds.  Auditor Norris stated the $20,000 grant money was received and has been deposited.  Auditor Norris stated the Commissioners approved the ambulance service to use ARPA money last year which has not been spent.  Deputy Auditor Melissa Cooper stated there is about $79,000 left for the ambulance to spend.  Commissioner Roush made a motion to approve $19,740 for the balance needed for the patient load system using ARPA funds previously approved for ambulance, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. 
RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris stated there is another company coming next week to give a quote on phones and IT services, she will present more information at the next meeting.  Auditor Norris stated the State Board of Accounts exit conference will be held on October 29th.  Auditor Norris stated most of her office will be attending the annual State-called conference next week.  
RE: CORONER POLICY

President George stated a coroner policy was received for approval regarding deputy coroner compensation which allows $150 per deputy coroner case.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the deputy coroner compensation policy, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: WILLIAMS DAM

Commissioner Roush stated he attended a feasibility study meeting at the Stone Gate Arts and Education Center in Bedford regarding tearing down Williams Dam.  Commissioner Roush stated the feasibility study must be completed by the end of July to get federal funding from Fish and Wildlife.  Commissioner Roush stated there were three options, to completely tear out the dam, tear the dam halfway down, or leave the dam alone.  Commissioner Roush stated the DNR is requesting and paying for the study performed by SWCA Environmental Consultants.  Commissioner Roush stated DNR’s issue is maintaining the dam, and their solution is to tear it down.  
Commissioner Roush stated questions he brought up during the meeting were all the PCBs which are settled behind the dam which will be cut loose and sent down the river and if the floodplain be reassessed.  Commissioner Roush stated it was mentioned by the DNR if the dam were torn down, it will be in 2026 because there is currently funding available through the federal government.  Commissioner Roush stated there will be another meeting held by DNR in January or February.  President George asked how much water the dam is holding back to which Commissioner Roush stated the dam holds back water seventeen foot tall.  Commissioner Roush stated it was asked at the meeting how far the dam backed up the water and the DNR did not have that answer but would bring it to their next meeting.  Commissioner Roush stated the last repair to the dam was done in 2002 and another repair is needed.
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:05 am with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, October 29, 2024 @ 5:30 pm in the Commissioners’ Room.
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